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Environmental Leaders in House and Senate Call for EPA Administrator to Protect Minority and Low-Income Communities

Report shows that EPA has failed to conduct necessary environmental justice reviews

Washington, DC – A bicameral group of environmental leaders led by U.S. Representatives Hilda L. Solis (D-CA) and Alcee L. Hastings (D-FL) and Senators Dick Durbin (D-IL) and John Kerry (D-MA) urged Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) Administrator Stephen Johnson today to immediately implement the recommendations of the report, EPA Needs to Conduct Environmental Justice Reviews of Its Programs, Policies, and Activities, released September 18, 2006 by the EPA Office of the Inspector General.  In a letter to Administrator Johnson signed by over 75 House Members and Senators, legislators called on the agency to “take real steps to combat the environmental injustices which continue to plague our low income communities.”

The September 18, 2006 Office of the Inspector General report revealed that the EPA is failing to conduct environmental justice reviews of their programs, policies and activities. The report found that as a result, the EPA "cannot determine whether its programs cause disproportionately high and adverse human health or environmental effects on communities of color and low-income populations." According to the report, 60 percent of responding regional EPA offices said they had not performed reviews and 87 percent of respondents said the EPA administration had not requested them to perform reviews.  

Rep. Alcee Hastings stated “It is clear that the senior management of the Environmental Protection Agency has not taken the necessary steps to improve the health and well-being of America’s most vulnerable. If the EPA truly emphasizes protection, then it needs to actively protect our communities.  The EPA is still failing to respect the rule of law more than a decade after Executive Order 12898.” 

“The disproportionate impact of the EPA’s policies on the health of our nation’s most vulnerable communities must end,” stated Rep. Hilda L. Solis.  “I urge the Agency to fully implement the recommendations of the Inspector General and the intent of Executive Order 12898. Our nation’s least advantaged deserve nothing less.”

"At a time when we should be working to help the communities bearing the brunt of pollution problems, this administration is turning the idea of environmental justice on its head. By ignoring our minority and low-income communities the Bush Administration is reversing a commitment made to communities across our country," Senator Kerry said. "It's time the EPA starts listening to its own Inspector General, changes course and puts forth a workable solution to bring clean air and water to all our communities."

Senator Durbin closed by noting, “Environmental justice should mean more protection, not less, for those Americans most affected by pollution.  The Bush Administration continues to disregard years of evidence which show that low-income and minority communities are bearing an unfair burden of pollution in America.  The Bush Administration needs to move forward with a plan to guarantee that all Americans live in a clean and safe environment.”
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